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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed January 29, 2014.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant sustained a compensable injury

to his right hip.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant proved he was entitled to reasonably necessary

medical treatment and temporary total disability benefits. 
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s opinion.  

I.  HISTORY

Gary Wayne Warren, age 52, testified that he had worked

as a long-haul truck driver since 1998.  Dr. William R.

Turner reported on February 17, 2010 that the claimant was

complaining of lower back pain radiating to the groin.  Dr.

Turner assessed Benign essential hypertension, Vitamin D

deficiency, and Backache.  An x-ray of the claimant’s lumbar

spine was taken on February 17, 2010:

HISTORY: Low back pain on the right.
I see no lumbar vertebral body fracture or
spondylolisthesis.  Disc spaces are well
maintained.  There are minimal anterior vertebral
body osteophytes at multiple levels.  
IMPRESSION: 1. Minimal degenerative change in the
lumbar spine.
2.  Mild abdominal aortic calcific
atherosclerosis.

The claimant testified that he became employed with the

respondents, M.C. Express, Inc., in January 2012.  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Turner on June 29, 2012 for a

medication refill.  Dr. Turner’s assessment at that time was

Type 1 diabetes mellitus, Benign essential hypertension,

Hyperlipoproteinemia, and Dysthmic disorder.  The claimant
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agreed on cross-examination that he was diagnosed with a

urinary tract infection in October 2012.      

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed at all pertinent times, including November 5, 2012. 

The claimant testified that he sustained an accidental

injury on that date: “I stepped out of the truck, my left

foot got hung up and my right foot went down, and I felt

something pop....It was in my right groin....It was

extremely painful.”  The parties stipulated that the

respondents “initially accepted and paid some benefits for a

right hip/groin sprain/strain.”  The claimant was seen at

NEA Clinic on November 6, 2012, at which time the claimant

reported that he had sustained an injury on November 5,

2012.  The claimant wrote the following history: “Stepping

out of truck hit bottom step with left foot but it slipped

off.”  

Dr. Turner saw the claimant on November 8, 2012:

“Getting out of truck Mon, injured rt leg/hip/groin....Still

in pain, cannot ambulate.”  Dr. Turner assessed “Lower back

pain.”  An x-ray of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

November 8, 2012 and was compared to the x-ray taken

February 17, 2010: “Stable 2 views lumbar spine.  No
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dominant compression deformity.  Appropriate alignment. 

Mild changes noted at the thoracolumbar junction.  Stable. 

Sacroiliac joint symmetric.  That is calcification aorta. 

Embedded images (not for diagnostic purposes).”  

Dr. Eric B. Metz began treating the claimant on

November 13, 2012:

Chief Complaint: Right groin and buttock pain
since injury (11-5-12)....Patient states that he
was stepping out of his truck backwards and
slipped down the steps.  His right hip suddenly
hyperflexed and his left hip suddenly
hyperextended.

Dr. Metz noted that the claimant’s past health history

included “Endocrine: diabetes (type uncertain).”  Dr. Metz

assessed “Pain-Hip, Location: Right” and “Sprains and

strains of hip and thigh:  Other specified sites of hip and

thigh.  Location: right.  Quadriceps, groin, and hamstring

strain.”  Dr. Metz advised “Activity modification - Patient

informed to rest for the next week before starting physical

therapy.”  Dr. Metz assigned a Work Status of “unable to

work for: 6 months.” 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Metz on December 4,

2012: “Patient continues to complain of right groin pain

with active use of the hip musculature.  The pain is much

better at rest....He is disappointed that this is taking so
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long to improve and states that he wants to get better

faster so he can return to work....The patient continues to

have more pain than I would expect from the mechanism of his

injury and compliance with his treatment protocol thus far. 

Since his pain level limits physical exam, I think an MRI

would help identify any occult, deep pathology that may be

causing his symptoms.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s right hip was taken on

December 13, 2012:

Multiple sagittal, transverse and coronal images
were performed.  Comparison made with a plain film
study obtained on the same date.  There is
extensive bone marrow signal abnormality involving
the right femoral head and neck, extending
into the intertrochanteric region where the
finding is somewhat linear appearance.
A corresponding permeative pattern is noted on the
plain film.  Some subcortical sclerosis is seen in
the femoral head as well.  There is marked
narrowing of the joint space of the right hip
which has developed since 11/08/2012, when
compared with the limited visualized portion of
the femoral head on the lumbar spine series of
that date.  
Less significant marrow signal change is seen
about the right acetabulum.  A small joint
effusion is seen.  Edematous signal is noted in
the surrounding soft tissues.  
No other bone marrow signal abnormality is seen. 
The joint space of the left hip is fairly well
maintained.  Mild degenerative cystic change is
seen in the iliac wings bilaterally.  The left
iliac bone and lower lumbar spine demonstrate
somewhat lower than expected signal within the
marrow on T1-weighted imaging.
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The appearance in these areas is consistent with
erythropoietic marrow. No soft tissue mass is
seen.  The pelvic contents are grossly normal.  

Impression: 1.  Marked signal change in the right
hip and acetabulum as described above likely
representing transit osteoporosis of the hip.  An
element of rapidly destructive osteoarthritis or
avascular necrosis may be present.  Other
considerations include osteomyelitis, infiltrative
neoplasm and reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  
2.  Some diminished signal in the marrow of the
left pelvis and lumbar spine likely representing
erythropoietic marrow.  A nuclear medicine bone
scan may be useful for further evaluation.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Metz on December 14,

2012:

Patient continues to have worsening symptoms in
the right hip despite rest, protected weight
bearing, and gentle physical therapy modalities. 
He and his wife continue to grow more concerned
about his condition.  I have personally reviewed
his recent MRI images, and have spoken with the
radiologist regarding the findings.  The
radiologist suspects transient osteoporosis vs.
neoplasm.  Other considerations include AVN or
osteomyelitis.  His history is not significant for
an infectious process (no recent illness, no
penetrating trauma, no fevers, no chills,
no erythema, able to bear weight).  The MRI
appearance is not typical for AVN (no double line
sign, bone marrow edema extending from the head
into the intertrochanteric region).  Transient
Osteoporosis may be a consideration, however the
aggressive joint space narrowing and the patient’s
demographic is not consistent with this diagnosis. 
Because of these MRI findings, and the patient’s
poor response to conservative care, I think the
patient would benefit from a consultation with an
orthopaedic oncologist for further imaging studies
or possible biopsy of the area.
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Dr. Metz assessed “Pain-Hip” and “Sprains and strains

of hip and thigh.”  Dr. Metz’s plan included “Initiate -

assistive devices wheelchair....Discontinue physical

therapy....Work Status:  Unable to work.”    

Dr. Metz reported on or about January 2, 2013:

I spoke with Arlette Williams, Senior Claims
Examiner for York Risk Services Group, Inc....She
requested more information regarding Mr. Warren’s
clinical course.  I explained my working
hypothesis regarding his clinical course.  I
suspect that Gary initially sustained a traumatic
strain/sprain of the right hip during a fall from
his truck.  The injury may have caused a tear in
the joint capsule that caused some intra-articular
bleeding.  If Gary had bacteremia at the time of
the injury, the bacteria tainted blood that pooled
in the intra-articular space could have slowly
progressed to a septic hip joint, resulting in
chondrolysis.  
Alternatively, intra-articular bleeding could
cause enough intra-articular pressure to disrupt
the blood supply to the femoral head, leading to
AVN, chondral collapse, and eventual chondrolysis. 
At this point, I find it unlikely that this
represents a neoplastic process that has been
coincidentally identified during his workup for
right hip strain/sprain.  Referral to Campbell’s
Clinic is appropriate, in either case, for
resection of the affected areas and examination of
the specimen by a pathologist.  Subsequently,
Campbell’s Clinic could provide the potentially
complex reconstruction of the proximal femur as
indicated.   

      
The parties stipulated that temporary total disability

benefits were paid until January 8, 2013.  Dr. Patrick C.
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Toy examined the claimant at Campbell Clinic on January 9,

2013:

Mr. Warren is a 51-year-old Caucasian male who has
had right hip pain since November 2012.  He was
stepping out of the truck and felt pain....He has
had workup to include a bone scan and an MRI that
has been interpreted as transient osteonecrosis
versus osteomyelitis.  He also has had an
aspiration which showed him to have staph
aureus....He is here today with increased pain and
inability to move....
X-rays to include AP pelvis and lateral of the
right hip dated 01/09/2013 show no fracture,
dislocation or bony destructive lesion.  He has
advanced degenerative changes present in the hip
with joint space obliteration and deformity of the
femoral head.
I reviewed the MRI and is consistent with
osteomyelitis.  There is increased signal
uptake on both sides of the joint.

Dr. Toy assessed “Septic right hip.  PLAN: The patient

had x-rays in November of 2012 which showed joint spaces to

be well-maintained.  He subsequently has had secondary

degenerative joint disease that has been destructive.  He

has pain consistent with this.  He is a candidate for a

total hip arthroplasty given his x-rays, but he has an

existing infection....He will need to have resection

arthroplasty with cement spacers and with culture specific

IV administration for six weeks.  Have a repeat aspiration

of his hip to confirm that the infection is eradicated. 



WARREN - G209524 9

Once it is eradicated, we will proceed with total hip

arthroplasty.”  

Dr. Toy’s clinic manager, Mary Hardin, RN noted on

January 22, 2013, “At first primary treated as a hip strain,

but obviously, more began to make itself evident and thus

the referral to Dr. Toy, orthopaedic oncologist.  Mr. Warren

had an infected right hip, surgery to debride, remove the

right femoral head and place a cement spacer was done

01/21/2013.  I don’t think this could be considered work

comp.”  

However, Dr. Metz indicated “Yes” to the following

written statement on March 14, 2013: “It is my opinion to a

reasonable degree of medical certainty, or at least 51%

probability based upon the information presented to me,

including a history given by the patient, that Gary Warren’s

right hip treatment was made reasonably necessary by the

work accident on November 5, 2012 and the treatment he

received for that accident.”

The claimant testified that Dr. Toy performed a total

hip replacement on May 2, 2013.  

The parties deposed Dr. Metz on July 15, 2013.  Dr.

Metz testified at that time:
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A.  As I stated on my note on January 2nd, as far
as my clinical judgment and investigation to that
point, the evidence that I could gather regarding
the patient’s course of his hip problem, was as I
laid out in that note.  Had he not sustained the
the injury while stepping off his truck, he likely
would not have developed the problem that he had.  

Q.  Okay. And on what basis can you make that
opinion, Doctor?

A.  I think it explains it in that note....

Q.  Can you say within 51-percent probability
without relying on speculation whatsoever, that
his need for actual hip replacement surgery, the
surgeries that he went to, is specifically related
to the November 5th, 2012 trauma as opposed to his
pre-existing diabetes, and other conditions that
could have led to it, could you state that?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Okay, and on what basis?

A.  He - adults don’t get septic hips.  That’s why
initially I thought this was a neoplasm and why I
sent him to Dr. Toy.  Dr. Toy is not a specialist
in infected hips nor is - to my knowledge, he’s a
specialist in total joint reconstruction for
degenerative or infected purposes.  He is -
according to what I can find out on his bio, is
specialty is cancer neoplasm.  That was initially
what the radiologist and I thought was happening
with Mr. Warren based on his MRI initially....Mr.
Warren, in my opinion, with at least 51-percent
probability, based on the information presented to
me, Mr. Warren sustained a tear in his - the joint
capsule in his hip.  He bled into that hip joint
capsule.  That hip - that blood that bled into
that joint capsule, had bacteria in it which
seeded that joint space with infection, and that
led to his infected hip.  
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Q.  Okay.  Now, I have to say that now your
opinions are no longer “could,” “maybe” as they
were in the telephonic note that you have of
January the 2nd.  What has happened to change your
opinion to a more definitive response?

A.  Time and a lot of pondering about his
condition....

Q.  Would it be possible for an infection, which
at least according to Mr. Warren’s testimony, was
thought to be urinary tract infection, but if you
had an infection in your body at that time, could
that not lead to the type of infection that you’re
talking about into the blood?

A.  Not into the hip, because the blood supply is
different in an adult that it is a child.  It
would be more likely in a diabetic to have a
septic knee joint.  That would be much more likely
than a septic hip joint.

Q.  Okay.  And is it not possible for an adult
with a long history of diabetes and poorly
controlled diabetes to have a septic hip?

A.  Extremely rare.  It’s within the realm of
possibility.

The parties deposed Dr. Toy on July 30, 2013.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Toy:

Q.  Am I correct, Doctor, that based on your
review of the December 13, 2012 MRI of the right
hip, you felt the condition was consistent with
osteomyelitis and increased signal uptake on both
sides of the joint?

A.  Correct.  

Q.  And does this continue to remain your opinion
based on your continued treatment?
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A.  It does....

Q.  And am I correct that your assessment and
subsequent treatment for Mr. Warren has been for a
septic right hip condition?

A.  Correct....

Q.  Are you personally in agreement with Ms.
Hardin’s opinion that the septic right hip
condition and need for treatment could not be
considered work comp?

A.  Well I don’t think that’s quite a yes/no
answer to that question.

Q.  Can you go ahead and elaborate?

A.  Well I think the infected hip needed to be
treated the way it was treated with debridement,
IV antibiotics and cement spacer and subsequently
a total hip.  I think the etiology of the hip
infection would be difficult to say with a degree
of certainty where it came from.  I know that Dr.
Metz had put a lot of possibilities out there, and
certainly those are possibilities.  But I don’t
think you could say with a hundred percent
certainty one way or the other that that was the
case or not the case.  

Q.  Can you say within a reasonable degree of
medical certainty whether or not the incident for
a right hip groin strain would result in a septic
hip given all his past conditions, his diabetes,
hyperlipidemia, and bladder infection one month
prior?

A.  I can’t say that I have seen anything like
this before.  And I had told Scott that if I were
writing a chapter on orthopedics I wouldn’t think
a septic hip would be secondary to a trauma.  But
a septic hip could be secondary to a hematoma that
became seeded from bacteria.  But do I think the
trauma specifically causes septic hip, I don’t
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think so.  I think other things had to happen in
conjunction with that....

Q.  Would you agree that based on this and based
on what we have here it would rely on speculation
to guess on what exactly caused this?

A.  It would certainly be conjecture.  

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Toy:

Q.  If we have no other significant event other
than the November 5th incident that he described,
is it possible to say that that is the most likely
scenario or not?

A.  I don’t think that you know because - no.  I
don’t think that infections have to have an event
associated with them.  People can come in with an
ingrown toenail or they can come in with an
abscess tooth and they can get sick with a
pneumonia or a sinus infection and there is not
necessarily an event that leads to it.  That’s
why I’m saying it’s conceivable what Dr. Metz
says.  But probably most infections you see don’t
have an event associated with them.  It’s
possible.  That’s why in my mind it’s hard to say
one way or the other that it happened or didn’t
happen.              

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 16, 2013. 

The claimant contended that “the injury he sustained on

November 5, 2012 has developed into a condition which has

caused the need for further surgery, and that he is entitled

to additional medical benefits, additional temporary total

disability benefits, and attorney’s fees.”  The parties

stipulated that the respondents “have controverted the
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claimant’s claim for additional benefits related to the

right hip.”  The respondents contended that “the claimant is

not entitled to the requested benefits because the claimant

cannot establish that he sustained accidental injuries

causing internal or external physical harm to his body which

arose out of and in the course of his employment with the

respondent-employer, on or about November 5, 2012, resulting

in a septic right hip.  The respondents further contend that

the claimant’s current need for treatment is the result of a

pre-existing condition unaffected by the November 5, 2012

work incident.”

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

issues of “compensability (right hip complaint/medical and

temporary total disability benefits) and controverted

attorney fees.”

A hearing was held on November 1, 2013.  At that time,

the parties stipulated that the claimant had undergone three

surgeries, including a total hip replacement.  The parties

stipulated that the claimant had received “a return-to-work

recommendation” on October 9, 2013.     

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on January

29, 2014.  The administrative law judge found that the
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claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury.  The

administrative law judge awarded reasonably necessary

medical treatment and temporary total disability benefits. 

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence
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having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  On November 5, 2012, the claimant sustained an

injury to his right hip arising out of and in the course of

his employment[.]” The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury to his

right hip.  The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on November 5, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he slipped and fell while stepping out of his

truck.  The claimant testified that he felt a “pop” and pain

in his right groin.  The parties stipulated that the

respondents “initially accepted and paid some benefits for a

right hip/groin sprain/strain.”  The medical evidence

corroborated the claimant’s testimony.  The report from NEA

Clinic on November 6, 2012 indicated that the claimant had

fallen while stepping out of his truck.  

The claimant subsequently began treating with Dr. Metz,

who assessed “Sprains and strains of hip and thigh.”  An MRI

of the claimant’s right hip was taken on December 13, 2012. 

It was reported as a result of the MRI of the claimant’s
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right hip, “A small joint effusion is seen.  Edematous

signal is noted in the surrounding soft tissues.”  The Full

Commission finds that the report of a joint effusion and

soft-tissue edema in the claimant’s right hip were objective

medical findings and were not within the claimant’s

voluntary control.

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  The claimant proved that he sustained

an accidental injury causing physical harm to his right hip. 

The accidental injury arose out of and in the course of

employment, required medical services, and resulted in

disability.  The injury was caused by a specific incident

and was identifiable by time and place of occurrence on

November 5, 2012.  Additionally, the claimant established a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings, namely, the joint effusion and edematous

signal in the soft tissues demonstrated in the December 13,

2012 MRI of the claimant’s right hip.  The Full Commission

finds that these objective medical findings were causally

related to the November 5, 2012 compensable injury and were

not the result of a prior injury or pre-existing condition.  
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B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably necessary medical

treatment is a question of fact for the Commission.  Wright

Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750

(1984).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the medical treatment provided on and after November 5, 2012

was reasonably necessary in connection with the compensable

injury.  We have found that the claimant proved he sustained

a compensable injury to his right hip on November 5, 2012. 

The claimant subsequently treated with Dr. Turner, Dr. Metz,

and Dr. Toy.  Dr. Metz opined on January 2, 2013 that the

claimant “sustained a traumatic strain/sprain of the right

hip during a fall from his truck.”  The claimant testified

that he eventually underwent three surgeries, including a
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right hip replacement.  Dr. Metz testified at deposition,

“Had he not sustained the injury while stepping off his

truck, he likely would not have developed the problem that

he had.”  Dr. Toy’s testimony seemed to indicate that he was

unsure of the etiology of the claimant’s right hip

complaints.  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  The Full Commission finds that Dr. Metz’s

opinion is corroborated by the evidence and is entitled to

significant evidentiary weight.  The evidence does not

demonstrate that treatment for the claimant’s right hip

provided on and after November 5, 2012 was related to

diabetes, a urinary tract infection, or any other pre-

existing condition.  We find that Dr. Metz’s opinion is

entitled to more probative weight than the statement of Mary

Hardin, viz., “I don’t think this could be considered work

comp.”  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a
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compensable injury to his right hip.  The claimant proved

that all of the medical treatment of record provided on or

after November 5, 2012, including surgery, was reasonably

necessary in connection with the claimant’s compensable

injury.  The respondents paid temporary total disability

benefits until January 8, 2013.  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant remained within a healing period and was

totally incapacitated from earning wages beginning January

9, 2013 through October 9, 2013.  The claimant therefore

proved he was entitled to additional temporary total

disability benefits beginning January 9, 2013 and continuing

through October 9, 2013.  See Ark. State Hwy. Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

2002).  For prevailing on appeal to the Full Commission, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).  
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

                        

Commissioner McKinney Dissents. 

DISSENTING OPINION

         While I might agree that the claimant sustained an

injury on November 5, 2012, in the form of a right hip/groin

strain/sprain, I must respectfully dissent from the majority

finding that the claimant’s septic hip condition was a

result of that injury.

         While it may be logical to assume that the

claimant’s septic hip condition was related to or was the

result of his November 5, 2012, work-related incident, the

medical evidence does not support this assumption to such a

degree as is required by our law.

         The record shows that the claimant had a history of

groin and lower back pain; uncontrolled diabetes mellitus;

hyperlipedemia; and a urinary tract infection in the month

preceding his November 5, 2012, accident.  The record

further shows that the claimant failed to report his history
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of these conditions to his treating orthopedic physician,

Dr. Eric Metz, DO. 

         Dr. Metz initially opined that it was his opinion

within a reasonable degree of medical certainty, or at least

51% probability based upon information presented to him,

including a history given by the claimant, that the

claimant’s right hip treatment was “made reasonably

necessary” by his November 5, 2012, work-related accident. 

In later deposition testimony, Dr. Metz stated his opinion

of the etiology of the claimant’s hip disease as follows: 

 
        Mr. Warren, in my opinion, with at least 51-percent  
        probability, based on the information presented to   
        me, Mr. Warren sustained a tear in his  - the joint  
        capsule of his hip. He bled into that hip joint      
        capsule. That hip - that blood that bled into that   
        joint capsule, had bacteria in it which seeded that  
        joint space with infection, and that led to his      
        infected hip.

         Dr. Metz testified that he relied primarily on

history provided to him by the claimant, the claimant’s

wife, updates from Dr. Toy, and further investigation in

order to form his medical opinion.  Dr. Metz admitted,

however, that he had not personally examined the claimant

since before he wrote his first opinion on January 2, 2013. 

Further, Dr. Metz admitted that he had no knowledge of the

claimant’s pre-existing conditions when he treated him. 
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When questioned what had happened to change his opinion to a

more definitive response, Dr. Metz replied, “Time and a lot

of pondering about his condition ...”.  

         The surgeon who actually performed the claimant’s

hip surgeries, Dr. Toy, testified in deposition that he

could not say with a reasonable degree of medical certainty

that the incident of November 5, 2012, caused the claimant

to develop a septic hip.  Dr. Toy stated further that if he

were writing a chapter on orthopedics, he would not think

that a septic hip would be secondary to trauma. “But do I

think the trauma specifically causes septic hip,” stated Dr.

Toy, “I don’t think so.”  Further, Dr. Toy agreed that it

would be pure conjecture for him to offer an opinion as to

what had caused the claimant’s septic hip.

         Pursuant to Arkansas law, medical opinions

addressing compensability must be stated within a reasonable

degree of medical certainty.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(B).  Where a medical opinion is sufficiently clear

to remove any reason for the trier of fact to have to guess

at the cause of the injury, that opinion is stated within a

reasonable degree of medical certainty.  Huffy Service First

v. Ledbetter, 76 Ark. App. 533, 69 S.W.3d 449 (2002);

citing, Howell v. Scroll Technologies, 343 Ark. 297, 35
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S.W.3d 800 (2001).  Moreover, the Commission has the duty of

weighing the medical evidence as it does any other evidence,

and the resolution of any conflicting medical evidence is a

question of fact for the Commission to resolve.  Emerson

Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58 S.W.3d 848 (2001);

CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57, 848 S.W.2d 941

(1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App. 218, 780

S.W.2d 34 (1989).  The Commission is entitled to review the

basis for the medical opinion in deciding the weight and

credibility of the opinion and the medical evidence. 

Maverick Transportation v. Buzzard, 69 Ark. App. 128, 10

S.W.3d 467 (2000). 

         Dr. Metz admitted that he had no knowledge of the

claimant’s other, prior medical conditions at the time of

his initial evaluation of the claimant’s hip.  According to

Dr. Metz, this knowledge could have influenced his opinion. 

Had Dr. Metz been provided with a complete history of the

claimant’s medical conditions at the time he first treated

the claimant, and had he actually examined the claimant

after December of 2012, I might be persuaded to give more

weight to his opinion than to Dr. Toy’s.  Moreover, Dr. Metz

conceded to the fact that, as the claimant’s treating

surgeon, Dr. Toy was in a better position to determine the
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etiology of the claimant’s septic hip.  Therefore, I assign

Dr. Toy’s opinion of causation more weight than Dr. Metz’s

opinion.  Because Dr. Toy could not state within a degree of

medical certainty what caused the claimant’s septic hip, the

etiology of that condition remains unknown.  Therefore, the

claimant has failed to prove compensability of his claim,

and any treatment associated with the claimant’s septic hip

should be denied.

                                
    KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner     
                   


